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Meeting Minutes – January 17, 2017
Horizons Conference Center, Saginaw, Michigan   
Those Present:
District #1




Kevin Noffsinger





District #2                                    
                                
District #3




Greg Ackerman, Chair
District #4                                                                             Clint Stoutenburg   
District #5




Jim Roggenbuck, Vice Chairman
District #6




Ross Voelker, Treasurer
District #7






District #8




John Krick
Shipper Representative                             
                Neil French

Executive Secretary 



Joe Cramer
Research Director



Greg Varner

Others Present:

Heather Throne, MDARD                                                   Dr. Karen Cichy, USDA/MSU

Ellen Levinson, USDBC                                                        Roman Knutkowski, USDBC




The meeting was called to order at 1:38 p.m. by Chairman Greg Ackerman.  Ackerman welcomed Kevin Noffsinger to the Commission.  Noffsinger will represent District 1.  He went on to express his gratitude for the efforts and contributions made to our industry by Terry Schindler who completed his term on December 31, 2016.  Ackerman then welcomed USDBC Representatives Ellen Levinson and Roman Knutkowski to our meeting.    
APPROVAL OF AGENDA:  Cramer asked to add Depositories as Item 8e.  A motion was made by French with support from Krick to approve the agenda including the addition of Item 8e.  Motion passed.

PUBLIC COMMENT:  Dr. Karen Cichy, USDA/MSU updated the Commission and guests on the various bean related research projects currently underway and projects on the drawing board and/ or seeking funding.  Dr. Cichy is passionate about making sure that every project addresses nutrition, convenience and taste. 
APPROVAL OF MINUTES:  A motion was made by Stoutenburg with support from Roggenbuck to accept the minutes as presented.  Motion passed.
FINANCIAL REPORT:  Financial reports for FY 2016-17 including monthly assessment reports, bank balances, year-to-date totals and budget comparison for both the Commission and PRAB were presented.  A motion was made by Krick with support by Stoutenburg to accept the financial report as presented and place on file.  Motion passed.
MDARD Report – Heather Throne, MDARD 

· Economic Development is seeking applicants for the 2017 Exporter of the Year Award.  
· The 2017 MDARD Agri-Business Summit will be held in Novi on March 9th
· Value Added grant applications are being reviewed.  Awards will be granted in February

· The deadline for Rural Development Grant Applications is fast approaching    

Michigan Bean Shipper’s Report – Neil French, SR

French assured the group that there is an adequate supply of good quality seed available this year but noted that growers are much more interested in contracting opportunities at the moment.  French shared his concern that buyers may be assuming that growers will plant dry beans without contract because commodity prices are low when in fact they may cut acres because of the lack of contracts.  He also reminded us how hard it is to get a grower to plant dry beans after taking a year off.  

Shipments continue to be steady.  

Ackerman noted that a presentation during the 2017 Dry Bean and Sugar Beet Symposium pegged black bean consumption at 5.5 million bags – just half a million bags less than navy bean consumption.  This has been accomplished in a few short years.       
Executive Director’s Report – Joe Cramer

· National Restaurant Show - Cramer outlined a partnership between Furmano’s, Michigan Bean Shippers and the Michigan Bean Commission to share the cost of a booth at the National restaurant Show this May in Chicago.  The Michigan Bean Industry would split the cost of the booth with Furmano’s who would in turn feature Michigan beans in their offerings.  There was concern about partnering with just one of our end users.  Cramer explained that Furmano’s is the only bean company that exhibits at the NRS and complimented them for being a long-time supporter of the Michigan Bean Industry.  Voelker moved to support the recommendation at a cost of $1,825.  The motion was supported by Noffsinger.  Motion passed.
· Commission Districts – Cramer met with MDARD officials and outlined the Commission’s desire to combine districts 2 and 8 and adding an at-large district.  MDARD officials were supportive of the idea and outlined the process necessary for opening up PA 114 for amending.  Following a brief discussion, Cramer was encouraged to continue this process. 

· Depositories – Cramer sought permission to seek and recommend financial products and/or institutions that might offer a better return on investment.  A motion was made by Stoutenburg with support from French to entrust the Chair, Vice Chair and Treasurer to work with Cramer to identify and implement the most favorable plan.  Motion passed.
Research Report
· Search Committee – Cramer updated the group on the progress being made by the Search Committee.  A long list has been narrowed to two.  MSU’s Internal Affairs office is currently reviewing the Committee’s work.  Interviews are slated for very late this month or next month.  

· Regional Meeting were well received and have been scheduled for 2017. 

· Research Plot Variety Trials Canning evaluation went well with good end user participation.  Data is being tabulated.

· Varner briefly reviewed the 2016 Dry Bean Research Report

· Outside contractors are beginning to share their plans for 2017 research work.  

· Plot locations for 2017 are being identified

· The second phase of our bean health project is underway 

USDBC REPORT  
Stoutenburg, Ackerman and Cramer will participate in next week’s USDBC Winter Meetings.  Cramer will chair the IPC meeting where budgets will be reviewed.        
Preferred Future discussion was deferred until our next meeting.  Chairman Ackerman adjourned the meeting at 3:41 p.m. 
Respectfully,
 Joe Cramer
Joe Cramer, E.S.
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